

A Service of

ZBW

Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre for Economics

Katz, Mark N.

Article The geopolitical (in)significance of BRICS enlargement

EconPol Forum

Provided in Cooperation with: Ifo Institute – Leibniz Institute for Economic Research at the University of Munich

Suggested Citation: Katz, Mark N. (2024) : The geopolitical (in)significance of BRICS enlargement, EconPol Forum, ISSN 2752-1184, CESifo GmbH, Munich, Vol. 25, Iss. 1, pp. 10-13

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/284105

Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



WWW.ECONSTOR.EU

Mark N. Katz

The Geopolitical (In)Significance of BRICS Enlargement

KEY MESSAGES

- The original BRICS grouping of five was not a multilateral security alliance like NATO, and neither does the recent expansion of BRICS resemble the expansion of NATO
- The members of the expanded BRICS are divided between those that are largely hostile toward the West in general and the US in particular (Russia, Iran, and China) and those that have differences with the West but also cooperate with it (all the rest)
- There are serious tensions between some BRICS+ members that could lead to conflict or already have. In addition to serious friction between China and India within the earlier five member BRICS, the expanded ten members includes tensions between Iran on the one hand and Saudi Arabia and the UAE on the other, and between Egypt and Ethiopia
- Although Moscow and Beijing have been closely cooperating with each other on the basis of their joint opposition to "US hegemony" and the "Western liberal international order," there exists latent tension between them over border issues
- The US, the EU, and other Western governments should avoid negative overreactions to BRICS expansion in ways that might encourage the members to overcome their divisions. Instead, Western governments should continue to work with those BRICS+ members willing to cooperate with the West

At the August 2023 BRICS summit, the existing members (Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa) invited six more countries to join their ranks: Argentina, Egypt, Ethiopia, Iran, Saudi Arabia, and the united Arab Emirates (UAE). (The newly elected president of Argentina, though, decided that Argentina would not join BRICS after all.) Several other governments have

expressed an interest in joining, and it would not be surprising if fur-

ther rounds of expansion occur. All five previous BRICS members as well as the new ones are non-Western governments that have varying degrees of disagreement with the West (especially with the US and the EU) about policy issues and even basic values. There is concern in the West, then, that the expansion of the BRICS from five to ten members (and possibly more in the future) could pose an increasing security challenge to the West.

Yet while the potential for this may exist, it is important to understand that the five-member BRICS itself was never a cohesive group, due to serious differences among its members. Further, the expanded BRICS (or BRICS+) has even more such differences, and these are not something that their joining BRICS+ is likely to alleviate. In addition to differences between BRICS members, there is also a divide between those BRICS members which are seriously at odds with the West in general and the US in particular (Russia, China, and Iran), and those that have some differences with the West, but also cooperate with it on numerous common interests (virtually all the others). It is important, then, for the US, the EU, and other Western governments to keep this in mind when considering how to respond to this latest BRICS expansion, and future ones that may well occur.

DIFFERING SECURITY INTERESTS WITHIN BRICS+

The first thing to note about the expanded BRICS is that it is not a multilateral security alliance like NATO. There is no agreement binding BRICS members like Article Five of the North Atlantic Treaty declaring that an attack on one is an attack on all and requiring them to assist one another if attacked. Nor does anything like this appear to be even contemplated by the expanded BRICS members.

There has, though, been some bilateral security cooperation among some of the members. Between 2008 and 2022, Russia sold weapons to each and every country now a member of BRICS+, ranging from a high of over USD 29 billion worth to India and a low of USD 12 million worth to Saudi Arabia (Stockholm International Peace Research Institute 2023). China sold a more modest amount of weaponry during this period to most other BRICS+ members, including USD 423 million worth to Saudi Arabia (SI-PRI 2023). Smaller amounts of weaponry were sold by Brazil to India and Saudi Arabia, by South Africa to Egypt and Saudi Arabia, by the UAE to Egypt, and by Iran to Russia (SIPRI 2023). In May 2023, US Ambassador to South Africa Reuben Brigety accused South Africa of providing arms and ammunition to Russia a charge that the South African government denied (Eligon 2023).

But the newer members of the expanded BRICS as well as Brazil and India have also been substantial buyers of Western weapons. During this same 2008– 2022 period, the US alone sold weapons to eight of the BRICS+ governments (Russia, China, and Iran be-

Mark N. Katz

is Professor of Government and Politics at the George Mason University Scar School of Policy and Government, and Nonresident Senior Fellow at the Atlantic Council. ing the notable exceptions), including USD 2,949 million worth to Egypt, USD 4,785 million worth to India, USD 8,948 million worth to the UAE, and USD 20,640 million worth to Saudi Arabia (SIPRI 2023). Nor does it appear that joining the expanded BRICS is going to alter the willingness of these four governments in particular to continue buying from the US and other Western arms exporters – or the willingness of the latter to sell weapons to the former.

Indeed, even though Saudi Arabia and the UAE have both joined BRICS+, both have also been seeking closer defense ties with the US (Bronner 2023; Szuba 2023). Being seen to join an organization with three of the US's greatest adversaries (Russia, China, and Iran) may even be part of a strategy on the part of Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Egypt in particular to induce the US both to do more for them, stop criticizing them on their human rights records, or hold back on weapons sales if Washington wishes to prevent them increasing even further their cooperation with America's adversaries. Similarly, India's long-standing membership in BRICS has not prevented it from pursuing security cooperation with the US, Japan, and Australia via the loose "Quad" framework (Malhotra 2023).

CRACKS IN THE BRICS

In addition to ongoing instances of defense cooperation between BRICS+ governments on the one hand and the US and other Western governments on the other, there are also instances of serious differences between BRICS+ members that could either result in conflict between them or already have.

One of the most serious of these, predating the formation of the original five-member BRICS, is tension between India and China over their common border, Chinese military and economic support for Pakistan (which also has an ongoing border dispute with India), and Chinese naval deployments in the Indian Ocean. In 1962, China and India fought a brief border war in which Beijing got the better of New Delhi. Tensions have continued and conflict has occasionally occurred, including in December 2022 (Miller and Harris 2022). The publication in August 2023 of a Chinese government map showing territory currently controlled by India - including the entire state of Arunachal Pradesh as being "South Tibet" - indicates the possibility of further, even broader conflict (Rahman 2023). The fact that both China and India (as well as Pakistan) possess nuclear weapons makes this possibility even more ominous (Rajeev and Stephenson 2023).

It is India's disputes with China that have motivated New Delhi to move somewhat away from its traditional non-aligned stance and cooperate with the US, Japan, and Australia – all three of which also have security concerns about China – in the Quad format. India has also been buying more arms from the US and other Western governments. India, though, has also continued its close ties to Russia (which has been the main supplier of weapons to India) despite Russia's increased economic dependence on China since the outset of the Russia-Ukraine war in February 2022 (Menon and Rumer 2022). New Delhi may well fear that if it criticized Moscow over the Ukraine war or stopped buying either arms or petroleum from Russia, then Putin might move even closer to Beijing than he already has and might not be willing or able to try to restrain hostile Chinese behavior toward India. Putin, for his part, has sought to maintain close ties with these two rivals. Indeed, Russia may benefit from their ongoing rivalry, as both have been the largest buyers of Russian weapons despite each being wary about how much Moscow sells to its rival. Further, there really has not been progress toward conflict resolution between China and India. To the extent that there has been some degree of conflict mitigation, this has come about through bilateral Chinese-Indian negotiation and not through outside efforts by their common friend Russia, much less by groupings like the BRICS or the Shanghai Cooperation Organization that they are all members of (Kapoor 2023). It is doubtful that this will change as a result of BRICS expansion.

Instead, the recent expansion of BRICS has meant that the grouping now contains two other instances of persistent interstate tension. One of these is that between Iran on the one hand and Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates on the other. In Yemen, Iran has supported the Houthis, who have taken over most of the north, while Saudi Arabia has mainly supported what remains of the internationally recognized Yemeni government and the UAE has supported southern secessionists (Center for Preventive Action 2023). Riyadh and Abu Dhabi have also accused Tehran of supplying the missiles and drones with which the Houthis have attacked targets inside both Saudi Arabia and the UAE (Nevola 2023). The UAE also has a longstanding dispute with Iran over three islands in the Persian Gulf which the Shah seized right before the United Kingdom withdrew from the Emirates in 1971 (Cafiero 2023). Finally, there has been a rivalry for religious leadership between Sunni Saudi Arabia (where Mecca and Medina, Islam's two holiest cities, are located) and Shi'a Iran ever since the latter's 1979 Islamic revolution (Khan 2020).

Russia set forth a "collective security" proposal for the Persian Gulf, but this did not gain much traction (Kozhanov 2021). More recently, China helped mediate the restoration of diplomatic relations between Riyadh and Tehran. Helping restore diplomatic relations (which the Saudis and Iranians probably could have done without outside help), however, is not the same as resolving conflict between opposing parties (Aboudouh 2023). It is not clear why their joining BRICS should enable that grouping or Russia, China, or any other member to resolve more readily conflict and tension between Saudi Arabia and the UAE on the one hand and Iran on the other. Indeed, the fact that both Saudi Arabia and the UAE have been seeking a greater security commitment from the US indicates that Riyadh and Abu Dhabi do not see their membership in BRICS+ as leading to a resolution of their differences with Iran.

Another persistent instance of interstate tension that could lead to conflict within the expanded BRICS is that between Egypt and Ethiopia over Nile River water issues - specifically how the impending completion of the Grand Ethiopian Renaissance Dam project will reduce the flow of water to Egypt (and Sudan) via the Nile. Mediation efforts by Russia (among others) in the past have not been successful. China is a backer of the Ethiopian dam project and may not want to constrain Addis Ababa on this for fear of the precedent it would set for its own Mekong River dam projects, which affect water flow to downstream countries in Southeast Asia. And instead of ameliorating the dispute between Cairo and Addis Ababa, talks between them (and Khartoum) actually broke down just a few weeks after the August 2022 BRICS summit announcing that Egypt and Ethiopia would be joining the expanded group (Fenton-Harvey 2023).

Finally, there is one latent conflict between two original BRICS members: Russia and China. Moscow and Beijing agreed to resolve their border disagreement (over which there was fighting in 1969) as part of the process that led to the formation of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (Reuters 2008). Russian President Putin and Chinese President Xi have also frequently proclaimed how close their relationship is (Davidson 2023). There are signs, though, that their border dispute has not completely ended after all. In the same August 2023 Chinese government map that showed Beijing's claims to territory it disputes with India and other countries, Beijing also laid claim to all of Bolshoi Ussuriysky Island in the Amur River that Russia and China agreed to share in 2008 (Sharma 2023).

Further, other maps have been published in China showing territory Russia previously "stole" from it as well as maps of the Russian Far East using Chinese geographical terms from before Russia gained this territory from China in the mid-19th century (Sohu. com 2019, 2023a and 2023b). Such maps are not official Chinese government claims against Russia, but they would not have been published if Beijing did not permit them to be. Russians must wonder why Beijing did so. It is possible that the longer the war in Ukraine continues and Moscow's economic dependence on Beijing increases, the more likely it is that Beijing may seek a "friendly settlement" of past wrongs that China suffered at the hands of Russia. Their common membership in BRICS would not appear to be an obstacle to this occurring. China, it must be emphasized, has not taken any such step yet. But if Beijing does, Moscow cannot turn to the West for support so long as its war with Ukraine continues.

In addition, the decision by the new conservative president of Argentina, Javier Milei, not to accept the invitation to join BRICS appears to have much to do with his poor relations with Brazil's leftist president, Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva (Starcevic 2023).

So far, then, the BRICS format has not provided a conflict resolution mechanism for interstate tensions between its members. While Western governments might not relish the prospect of further BRICS expansion, there is little reason to think that it will become more proficient at this – especially if the further expanded membership encompasses even more bilateral disputes. Since the recent addition of new members appears to have required unanimous approval of the existing five, further expansion may thus require unanimous approval from eleven governments – a degree of consensus that might not be possible to achieve concerning the admission of certain aspirants. Yet even if it does expand further, the more internally fractious it is likely to become.

POLICY CONCLUSIONS

Despite Western fears that the expanded BRICS is the forerunner of an anti-Western security alliance, the internal divisions within the grouping suggest that this is not something that is likely to emerge. The US, the EU and other Western governments, then, should not overreact to BRICS enlargement. Indeed, doing so risks leading to the counterproductive result of stimulating more cooperation within the expanded BRICS than might occur otherwise.

What Western governments should do instead is continue or even increase their cooperation with those BRICS governments that are willing to cooperate with the West in order to give them an incentive not to side fully with the more implacably anti-Western governments within BRICS (Russia, Iran, and China). There is even a case to be made for Western governments willing and able to do so to continue cooperating even with these most anti-Western BRICS governments in order to give them something to lose in their relations with the West, and hence an incentive to temper their hostility toward it.

One of the main purposes of BRICS is to serve as a forum to express non-Western grievances against the West as well as to articulate visions of world order that its members consider preferable to what they view as the prevailing "Western liberal democratic" one. Instead of ignoring this aspect of the BRICS grouping, Western governments should engage in a dialogue with BRICS governments (either separately or together) in an effort to flesh out what they mean. While criticism of the Western-dominated world order may be popular within BRICS, the Global South, and even within the West itself, visions of what to replace it with usually lack specificity or even set forth an image of a world dominated not by Western great powers but by non-Western ones – something that could (indeed, should) alarm smaller nations within the Global South and even within the expanded BRICS. On the other hand, dialogue between Western governments and the expanded BRICS could identify areas of common interest where there could be fruitful cooperation – at least with those BRICS+ governments willing to cooperate with the West.

Since the expanded BRICS is essentially a G7 for non-Western states, then there should be formal dialogue between the G7 and the BRICS+. However, the expansion of BRICS, as well as the prospect of its further expansion, stands in stark contrast to the closed nature of the G7. The G7, then, should be expanded to include any and all fully democratic governments that wish to join (perhaps being referred to as the G-D – for democracy – or G7+ so that the number after G does not have to keep changing with the addition of new members). The inclusion of such governments in the developing world would help advance the idea that "the West" is an inclusive, and not an exclusive, grouping that developing countries that meet its democratic norms can aspire to join - much as the openness of the EU (and its predecessors) to new members has served to inspire European nations to meet EU norms. Membership of this grouping should even be open to democratic governments that are also members of the expanded BRICS.

REFERENCES

Aboudouh, A. (2023), "China's Mediation between Saudi and Iran Is No Cause for Panic in Washington", *Atlantic Council MENASource*, 21 March, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/chinas-mediationbe-tween-saudi-and-iran-is-no-cause-for-panic-in-washington/.

Bronner, E. (2023), "A Saudi-Israeli Peace Deal? Who Wants What and Why", *Washington Post*, 22 September, https://www.washingtonpost. com/business/energy/2023/09/22/a-saudi-israeli-peace-deal-who-wants-what-and-why/9284332-595b-11ee-bf64-cd88feTadc71 storv.html.

Cafiero, G. (2023), "UAE-Iran Islands Dispute Complicates Regional Diplomacy", *Responsible Statecraft*, 9 August, https://responsiblestate craft.org/2023/08/09/uae-iran-islands-dispute-complicates-regional -diplomacy/.

Center for Preventive Action (2023), "War in Yemen", Council on Foreign Relations Global Conflict Tracker, 17 October, https://www.cfr.org/ global-conflict-tracker/conflict/war-yemen.

Davidson, H. (2023), "'He Is My Best Friend': 10 Years of Strengthening Ties between Putin and Xi", *The Guardian*, 21 March, https://www.the guardian.com/world/2023/mar/21/10-years-strengthening-tiesbetween -putin-xi-china-russia.

Eligon, J. (2023), "The U.S. Ambassador to South Africa Accused the Country of Providing Weapons to Russia", *New York Times*, 11 May, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/05/11/world/africa/us-south-africarus-sia-weapons.html. Fenton-Harvey, J. (2023), "BRICS Now Owns Egypt and Ethiopia's Nile Dam Dispute", *World Politics Review*, 18 September, https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/

ethiopia-dam-nile-egypt/?one-time-read-code=237652169713813817593.

Kapoor, N. (2023), "Can Russia Mediate Between India and China?" Valdai Discussion Club, 5 June, https://valdaiclub.com/a/highlights/can-russiamediate-between-india-and-china/.

Khan, I. (2020), "Analysis: How Saudi Arabia and Iran Became Rivals", *Al Jazeera*, 4 June, https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2020/6/4/analysis-how-saudi-arabia-and-iran-became-rivals.

Kozhanov, N. (2021), "Russia and the Issue of a New Security Architecture for the Persian Gulf", *LSE Middle East Centre blog*, 4 August, https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/mec/2021/08/04/ russia-and-the-issue-of-a-new-security-architecture-for-the-persiangulf/.

Malhotra, A. (2023), "Engagement, Not Entanglement: India's Relationship with the Quad", *Georgetown Journal of International Affairs*, 1 May, https://gjia.georgetown.edu/2023/05/01/ engagement-not-entanglement-indias-relationship-with-the-quad/.

Menon, R. and E. Rumer (2022), "Russia and India: A New Chapter", Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 20 September, https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/09/20/russia-and-india-new-chapter-pub-87958.

Miller, M. C. and C. Harris (2023), "China Routinely Underestimates India's Concerns About Its Border", *Council on Foreign Relations*, 11 January, https://www.cfr.org/blog/

china-routinely-underestimates-indias-concerns-about-its-border.

Nevola, L. (2023), "Beyond Riyadh: Houthi Cross-Border Aerial Warfare, 2015-2022", *Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED)*, 17 January, https://acleddata.com/2023/01/17/ beyond-riyadh-houthi-cross-border-aerial-warfare-2015-2022/.

Rahman, S. A. (2023), "India Protests Chinese Map Claiming Disputed Territories", *Voice of America*, 30 August, https://www.voanews.com/a/ in-dia-protests-chinese-map-claiming-disputed-territories/7246891.html.

Rajeev, N. and A. Stephenson (2023), "Why We Should All Worry about the China-India Border Dispute", United States Institute of Peace, 31 May, https://www.usip.org/publications/2023/05/ why-we-should-all-worry-about-china-india-border-dispute.

Reuters (2008), "China Signs Border Demarcation Pact with Russia", 21 July, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-russia-border/chi-nasigns-border-demarcation-pact-with-russia-idUKPEK29238620080721.

Sharma, M. (2023), "Explained: Why Has Russia Rejected China's New Map, What All Territorial Disputes Does China Have with Neighbours?", *Outlook India*, 4 September, https://www.outlookindia.com/international/explained-why-has-russia-rejected-china-new-map-what-all-territorial-disputes-does-china-have-with-neighbours-news-315595.

Sohu.com (2019), 31 August, https://www.sohu. com/a/337856172_536846.

Sohu.com (2023a), 16 September, https://www.sohu. com/a/720979181_121695994?scm=1102.xchannel:1479:110 036.0.3.0~9010.68.1924001.0.0&spm=smpc.content-abroad. fd-d.4.1697827557473hUhHTPb&_f=index_pagerecom_4.

Sohu.com (2023b), 20 October, https://www.sohu.com/ a/729797587_121165509?scm=1102.xchannel:1479:11003 6.0.3.0~9010.68.1924001.0.0&spm=smpc.content-abroad. fd-d.2.1697827516295hNovzyh&_f=index_pagerecom_2.

Starcevic, S. (2023), "Argentina Snubs BRICS Invitation", *POLITICO*, 1 December, https://www.politico.eu/article/argentina-snubs-brics-invitation/.

Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI, 2023), "Arms Transfer Database – Importer/Exporter TIV Tables", https://armstrade. sipri.org/armstrade/html/export_values.php.

Szuba, J. (2023), "Al-Monitor/Semafor Summit: UAE Seeks 'Ironclad' Defense Agreement from the US, Anwar Gargash Says", *Al-Monitor*, 20 September, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2023/09/al-monitorsemafor-summit-uae-seeks-ironclad-defense-agreement-us-anwar-gargash.